Regular Session




              March 15, 2021
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Monday, March 15, 2021, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 10 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini     M. Mogg    M. Toda     M. Kerr     R. Hallapy     J. Crowe 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the March 1, 2021 regular session as presented to council. There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received the Reconciliation of Bank Statements for month ended February 28, 2021 and that is all.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper files. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini – No report tonight Mr. President
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Park & Rec-Ms. Viele –The monthly Park & Rec Board meeting will be held here in City Council Chambers this Thursday, March 18, 2021 at 6:00 pm. Members of the Park Board will be meeting Tuesday, March 23, at 12:30 at Mattinat Park with Game Time representative to consider a project for this year’s ODNR Nature Works Grant Program. As always, the public is encouraged to attend and participate in Park & Rec meetings. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Economic Development- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir I have two. I would like to welcome the
Wolves Den Barber Shop to town up in the Baldine Plaza. Craig Campbell and his wife reside here in the city, along with their two kids ages 2 and 10. They moved to Hubbard to open the business because where they were previously, they didn’t feel the traffic was enough. They like the flow of traffic that came through Hubbard, so they moved here. Since opening, he says his business has been very good and says that he is getting a lot of return business. He states he has opened a different kind of barber shop. It is kind of a mancave kind of setting inside. It is a really unique setting inside. I wish him the best of luck. I tried to do a little research on this Romeo’s Pizza which is going in over here at the old Marco’s Pizza. The only things I could find out was the franchise started in 2001 in Medina, Ohio. They currently have forty locations. The closest location from here is Salem, Ohio. I sent them an email and never got a response. That is about all I can find on that. Thank you, sir.
Mr. Williams- thank you. 
Planning & Zoning- Mr. Toda- No report Mr. President.
Utilities- Mr. Kerr – Thank you Mr. President. We had a utility meeting this past Friday, the 12th at 5:00. The Mayor, Mr. Palestro, Ms. Zambrini, Bonnie Viele, myself, Marianne Hallapy and Auditor Villano were present. We talked about the rates. The last time the rates where done was close to 30 years ago. We currently have a company Utility Financial Solutions that we’re looking at. They are going to supply us with a model with good input and this will be a good impact on our customers. We are going to look at possibly meeting in June again. We are going to have a presentation for the committee with that and have the committee look at the structure and have some work sessions, then bring that back to council. That is all I have Mr. President.
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REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President. The street department has been out cold patching potholes throughout the city. As of now, they have used 10 tons of cold patch to date. They hosed off the sidewalk ramps. Knocked all the gravel off, not the sidewalk but the disability ramps on each corner.  They are preparing to hose off all the main sidewalks in April prior to the street sweeping. The street sweeping won’t be this month but hopefully, early April. They are replacing signs, stop signs, no parking signs that are faded. Whenever possible, they are having them refaced. Cookie, he tells me it costs half the price to have them refaced rather than buying them a replacement. The street and sidewalk committee met last week. Councilman Mike Kerr, Robin Zambrini and Bonnie Viele stopped in with the Mayor. We discussed the 2021 Street Resurfacing Program. I will give you a list of the streets very briefly: Gary Street, these are partial or all, Oak Knoll, Center Street, Burdie Drive, Westview, Jerry Drive and Doris Drive. Some are little sections, and some are full paving. The project is anticipated to be a 73/23 split with the city. We are going to pay the 73%. Right now, we are guessing $215,000 of $300,000. The other 23% will come from this OPWC application. We have a list of alternate streets, if the program, if the funds are low enough. We already started a list for next year but right now that is where we are at. The Mayor is going to explain a little more about the OPWC. We applied for it last year and it was put on hold. That same application will be put in force for 2021 program. The street committee decided we are going to have one more meeting before we present this to/put it out for bid. That is all I have Mr. President. 
Mr. Williams- Thank you

Safety- Mr. Hallapy- Yes Mr. President, I would like to congratulate Sgt. Chris Moffitt who was selected by the VFW as Officer of the Year for 2019-2020. Also, the police department has completed all of its Office 365 training and are officially transferred over. Also, March 7th marked the 6-year anniversary of the Cody Pitts case. Police Chief Thompson and Detective Banic did a full interview with NBC Dateline News. In the posted article, they assured them that they are continuing to work hard on the case as a top priority. That is all Mr. President thank you. 
Mr. Williams- thank you.

REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, as some of you might have seen on Facebook, the fence has finally been installed at the cemetery after 6 months. It looks beautiful. Anything would be better than the chain link that was there previously. As we speak, Councilman Hallapy is working on financing for the new truck for the cemetery. We have picked one out. It is over in Youngstown. We just need to work on getting the state funding. In regard to the columbarium, in the last I have spoken to three different monument companies, Cool Springs out of Fairport Harbor, Vestal out in Austintown and Grilly out of Hermitage, Ben?
Mayor- Gealy
Mr. Mogg-Gealy out of Hermitage. So, we are working on that and that is my report.

Mr. Williams- thank you.
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
Mr. Williams- Is our law director here?

Unknown no
Mr. Williams- not the law director the safety director.
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REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
Mr. Modarelli- no report Mr. President

Mr. Williams- Oh, there you are. I didn’t see you back there. I am sorry.
SAFETY DIRECTOR- No report Mr. President thank you.
SERVICE DIRECTOR
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report Mr. President thank you.
TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- No report Mr. President thank you.
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- No report this evening Mr. President thank you.
Ms. Viele- I move we accept the report of standing committees, special 

Mr. Williams- Oh! Wait a second, hold on please. Stop. I skipped the Fire Board.

Ms. Viele- Okay

Mr. Williams- I am sorry.
Ms. Viele- Okay

FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President. We approved our official budget for 2021. We got some quotes for some gear for the new part time staffers. That was $33,000. We need ten sets of gear. We are going to purchase those for the new ten people that we put on that we hired in addition to the others. We are looking at putting out for bids in the papers for twenty-seven sets of gear. A lot of the fire gear, if you see in the news and you see on the internet, about foam, about cancer, about this about that. There is a lot of new restrictions on the gear. I know when I first got one, we had barely nothing and now there are layers and layers of gear and seals around the hands and the feet. We are going to look at going out to bid for twenty-seven sets of gear because that would exceed that $50,000. We are going to put those in the two local papers for that. I mean, we want to have a replacement plan like every five years alternating so we have spare sets, alternate sets, and always have the current sets. We are going to be doing that. We had a repair done. I believe it’s been done. It was motioned for where engine 28 had a valve on it that was leaking water and Josh Wilson was going to fix that. The lighting is beginning at the station. A lot of bays are done with LED lighting. I was just down there earlier to look at it. It is much brighter just with one bay makes a big difference with the LED lighting. We are waiting on the plans for the bathrooms with the architect. We looked at, it was felt that we needed a decon shower so when the guys come back from a hazardous material call, when they need really bad aeration not hosed down. The old bathroom we have there, the small one if anyone has ever seen it, we’re going to turn that into a shower. Because there is a female on the department now, the other bathroom we are going to take that shower out and put a male and female bathroom in there. That will actually work in that other side and it will work with the current structure we have. We approved the ten parttime hires at the meeting. We are looking at upgrading the current breathing air system that fills the air tanks. After the St. Pat’s fire, we had issues with filling the tanks. The current system we religiously fix or have it tested every 6 months. It is in good working condition. We have to alter and revamp it a little. We are also going to add one of those portable systems onto Engine 7. If we have another big fire, or big fires, we can fill the tanks right at the scene. The air base can’t fill it because of COVID.  We don’t know if afterwards if that is ever going to happen again. They are the only ones in the county that have that system. We would have one for our personnel. We have the new lockers. The lockers are up. I tell you what, they look impressive. I can’t wait until October. We have an open house, and everyone can come down and see the fire station. It is going to be awesome with the lighting and the lockers. Hopefully, the bathrooms will be done. It is really going to be nice to take care of the building you guys gave us and just add to it the morale of the staff. It is just awesome.  We are spending some of the money. We have been very frugal and with the new guys coming in it is going to help. The radios are being
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FIRE DISTRICT
programed at the moment. In the next couple of weeks, you will hear on the scanner less gargling and clear communications. April, the part time staff starts in April. Monday thru Friday 8 to 5 for now.  We will see where it goes from there based on the call volume. Like I said, we will go from there. That’s all I have Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- thank you.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, special committees, and city officials. There were no questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

We will now move on to our Mayor’s Report Mayor Kyle

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President, Williams. As Mr. Crowe had mentioned, back in 2020 council approved an OPWC application for a 2021 paving program. It has been approved by Eastgate the design will be beginning…funds will be available after July 1st per OPWC. As Mr. Crowe had mentioned, the streets that are listed there, we had a very productive meeting with the street committee for streets in 2022 and beyond. I will be looking forward to sitting down and seeing how we fared on a lot of different streets because some have become evidently a lot worse since last year and after the winter and some of the issues. It will be good to sit down again for some projects coming up in 2022 and beyond. The Geauga Trumbull Solid Waste District (we had Lorrie put in your mailboxes) a list of all the different recycling events and opportunities that are at the site. As every year, Hubbard City and Hubbard Township works together for providing scrap tire collection. That date has not yet been determined. It will be at the township behind the township road department. Anyone who does want to volunteer myself and the trustees will be there slinging tires once again. Anyone is more than welcome. It is something that Mayor Darko and Trustee Hanley and Jacob and Hernandez have all worked together and it has been a very positive thing. This year we have applied for a grant for a one-day electronic recycling event. We are still waiting to hear about that, to do one instead of residents traveling to the location. One day a year, they could come to a centralized location for that. The information that has been in the news all over national news as well is the American Recovery Act. Notification was sent to myself from Congressman Ryan that approximately $1.4 million has been allocated for the City of Hubbard. We are still waiting to see how that money is able to be spent, when that money would be available. The end of the year of 2024 it needs to be used by. Some positive things for us in the city would be income tax replacement, possible infrastructure improvements. There are a number of different rumors out there. Auditor Villano will be on a video conference call coming up this week. We will just be waiting to see actual concrete information on the uses those monies can be used on. We will stay on top of it and keep everyone apprised on anything that we hear. That is all thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the Mayor’s Report.

There were no more questions or comments on the report. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone wishing to address City Council on our two agenda items this evening please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. We have no one.
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NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

It was moved by Mr. Kerr with a second by Mr. Hallapy to have the law director draw up
the necessary legislation authorizing the Board of Control to advertise for bids for a contract for tree pruning, tree removal, and stump grinding for the years 2021, 2022, 2023, a three-year period commencing May 3, 2021. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation to amend ordinance 17-20 to read January 1, 2025 through December 31, 2025 the sum of $51,500.00. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 
Mr. Williams- Okay, no one else has any requests correct?

ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 7-21 First Reading

AN ORDINANCE TO APPROVE, ADOPT, AND ENACT THE 2021 REPLACEMENT PAGES TO THE CODIFIED ORDINANCES: TO REPEAL ORDINANCES IN CONFLICT THEREWITH: TO PUBLISH THE ENACTMENT OF NEW MATTER: AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 7-21 it will flow to a second reading.
Ordinance 8-21 First Reading

AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF CONTROL TO EXECUTE A CONTRACT WITH RUDZIK EXCAVATING INC. FOR THE GRANDVIEW AVENUE CULVERT REPLACEMENT PROJECT AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY 

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to suspend the second and third readings of Ordinance 8-21. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that ordinance 8-21 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address council on non-agenda items related to city council business, when recognized please step forward to the microphone, State your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. 
Mr. Williams- Since there is no one, I would entertain a motion to adjourn.

ADJOURN 
A motion was made by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Mogg to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

